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RIBCHESTER PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Council meeting held at 7.30pm on Monday 23 September 2019 at SS Peter & Paul’s Parish Centre, Ribchester.


PRESENT:

Chairman: Cllr Carol Milne

Councillors:
J Dickinson,  E Law-Riding,  G Rollinson 
46
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE 

A Brown, D Royle, H Wilson

47
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


There were no declarations of interest

48
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation

49
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meeting held on 15 July 2019 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
50
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Min 39(i)  On the matter of street trading, this was still happening (although at the time of the meeting the Clerk had not witnessed this to take the photographs requested by RVBC Trading Standards).  This will remain an ongoing issue.
Min39(ii)  The temporary recycling bins on Pope Croft.  These were investigated and found to be overflowing, a phone call had been made to arrange emptying.  This will need to remain an ongoing issue until the temporary bins are replaced by the promised permanent installations.

Min 44(i)  Further information had been received from LCC.  Advice had been offered that the Parish Council should now apply for a search of the Index Map via the Land Registry to attempt to identify any known owner(s).  If it can be shown that there is an owner, an application can be made to register an ‘easement’. Further advice from LCC was that this matter could last for (over) twelvemonths.  This also will remain an ongoing issue until resolved.

Min45(i)  Ribble Valley Trust Project.  This had taken place as planned during August.   Oral reports suggested that this worked well, and there had been obvious signs of interest from local families and visitors.  One objection had been received in connection with the inclusion of an Otter on the information board.  No further action was taken.

ACTIONS – CLERK TO KEEP AS AGENDA ITEMS UNTIL MATTERS RESOLVED
51
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Although at the meeting, there were no applications pending, further clarification was given about an issue which had arisen on the ‘Discharge of Condition’ notice on the Presbyterian Chapel application.  Clarification had been sought from the RVBC Planning Office about the meaning of the application, and the desire expressed by the Council  that proper archaeological procedures and safeguards be securely in place.  The Planning Office confirmed that the Archaeological experts had already been consulted and all necessary checks had been carried out.  [The wording ‘discharge of condition’ refers to a fulfilment of the condition rather than a ‘setting aside’.]  It was also confirmed that such a notification did not require any comment from the Parish Council (although it was agreed that anyone may make a comment about a Planning Application). 
52
FINANCIAL MATTERS/ACCOUNTS
(i)General Overview.  The Clerk outlined the current financial position.  It had been necessary to transfer £4000 from the Savings A/C to the Current A/C in September.  This resulted in the following amounts in the respective accounts:

Current - £3332.72

Savings £15255.12

The Clerk further confirmed that a more detailed overview of the Accounts and the financial position of the Parish Council would be presented to the October meeting, with a view to forward planning for the Budget meeting which is scheduled to be held in November 2019.  (ACTION:  CLERK)

(ii) RESOLVED:
That the following payments be made:
· Clerk - Clerical services, plus Reimbursement of expenses


£250.10
· SS Peter & Paul PC meeting fees 



 


£25.00
· Fee for Index Map Search (Land Registry)




£4.00

(iii)  AGAR document response.  A certificate of Exemption had been awarded and received following the AGAR document submission.  It had been necessary to contact the national auditors for advice about an amendment which was necessary to the figures.  Approval had been received for an amendment to be made to the final figures.  As these are well below those required to set aside an exemption, no problem was identified by the national auditors.
53
MATTERS RELATING TO PRINCIPAL COUNCILS
Cllr Brown had provided a short written report on Council matters.  If the Policy and Finance Committee were to approve the reports (on the following evening – 24 February) then the existing help for Lunch Clubs would continue.  The move towards the ‘Meet and Eat’ initiative was seen as a more sustainable option in the future – given the shortage of volunteers for Lunch Clubs.  

The current uncertainty about the UK withdrawal from the EU means that all Councils will have to work with a single year spending allocation rather than for three years’ duration.  However, as central government accounts for a small proportion of RVBC spending, it is anticipated that this will not lead to a significant change.  RVBC is in a sound financial position.  Progress on the Roefield Development and Primrose Lodge projects appear to be going well, but this will be confirmed at the next meeting.
This report led to a discussion about the Ribchester Luncheon Club which is currently thriving at the Sports and Social Club, with very good attendance every month.

54
MATTERS RELATING TO THE PARISH
(i) Millennium Garden.  This to be brought back for consideration at the next meeting, as part of the financial up-date.  The aim is to ensure that the project for the erection of an Information Board in the Garden can be finalised.

(ii) Community Champions.  Information had been received about the proposed establishment of the post of Community Champions.  Councillors considered the notification and the job description and concluded that all the tasks thereon were already being undertaken within Ribchester by the Council and by local groups and volunteers.

(iii) Parish Event to Commemorate the start of World War II.  A proposal had been put to the Local History Society meeting in the previous week to hold an event to mark 80 years since the start of World War II.  This is intended to be a commemoration along the lines of that arranged for the end of WWI, and also a celebration -  thus the working title is ‘Wartime Christmas’.  The Council agreed in principle to the idea being developed.

ACTION
Clerk to take soundings and to book Village Hall for appropriate date.  To liaise with the Local History Society

55
CORRESPONDENCE
Letters of thanks had been received from Ribchester Playgroup, Knowle Green Village Hall and the Playing Field Trust for the funding awarded to them by the Parish Council.

56
RIBCHESTER PLAYING FIELD

Cllr Dickinson reported that the Stockade on the Recreation Ground was in a serious state of disrepair, and may have to be closed.  Approximately £2,500 had been  earmarked for repairs by the Trust, but this was likely to fall short of the total amount needed.  A request was made that the Council consider making a further donation this year to assist with this essential repair.  Matter to be revisited under the financial review in October.

There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.32pm
Confirmed as a true record



_________________________  Chairman

_________________   Date                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                            
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